5/2020-21/19
Minutes of the Meeting of Hanbury Parish Council (HPC)

Held via the online platform Zoom on September 28th at 19.30hrs.
Present 

Chairman

Roger Weaving (RW) 

Councillors 

Clare Stallard (CS)





Rosie Terry
          Mark Bishop (MB)







Ian Few (IF)



District Councillor
Audrey Steele (AS)



Please note that due to the Coronavirus lockdown, the government have permitted Councils to meet virtually during this time.  The agenda and zoom access code is displayed on the website as usual and the public can join the meeting if they contact the Clerk for the password prior to the meeting.  The Clerk apologises for any inconvenience this has caused.  
1. 
Apologies for absence. To receive apologies for absence and to approve reasons for absence. 

Neil Cook (NC) John Evans (JE) Roy Raxter (RR) Gary Gartland (GG) and Peter Tomlinson sent their apologies.
2.
Declarations of Interest.

a) Register of interests; Councillors are reminded of the need to update their register of interests.

b) Councillors to declare any other Disclosable Pecuniary Interests in items on the agenda and their nature

c) Councillors to declare any Other Disclosable Interests in items on the agenda and their nature.

d) Written requests for the council to grant a dispensation (S33 of the Localism Act 2011) are to be with the clerk at least four clear days prior to a meeting.

Declarations of interest were received from MAB (Governor to Hanbury First School)
3.
To consider the approval of the minutes from the last Parish Council Meeting that was held on Monday July 27th 2020.


The minutes of the meeting were approved as a correct record. They will be signed at a later date.
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4.
Progress reports from the previous minutes for information 
Crash to obtain a quote for a RADAR sign.  Cllr NC is to update the Parish Council on progress at the October meeting.
          Cllr GG noted that the disease resistant elms on School Road were showing signs of
disease and problems and were only 15 years old. GG to update the parish council at the October meeting.
5.
Correspondence received to date: 
To note the attached appendix of items that were available for inspection and discussion at the meeting;

· Clerks and Council direct magazine

· Calc advice re covid

It is recognized that some councillors will not necessarily have the facility to engage fully with zoom or similar means by which a council may chose to arrange remote meetings.  Nonetheless, the failure to attend – simply because they do not wish to phone in – should not in the opinion of NALC legal team be deemed to be an acceptable reason for absence.

· Information for QR codes that the Village Hall must display 

· Parishioner sent comments re application on Saltway Farm

· To Simon Laing from HPC –Quote re the work at the front of the village hall.

· SWDP invitation to briefing for 7th October

· Calc information on the proposed planning changes.

· SWDP information for Councillors including joint response to the housing methodology consultation,

· Wychavon DC Phil Childs – request for new bin in the B4090 layby.

· Parish Council event – programme for interested Councillors for 8 October ZOOM.

· WCC

stopping up road order for Waggoners Walk re application approved 

Road closure Astwood Lane - Hanbury

· Website – Domain management and accessibility compliance documentation. 

· Worcestershire wildlife trust – work on the woods Dodderhill/Hanbury

· Nathan Broadhurst – request to use the recreation ground for football. It was agreed that the Clerk should contact Mr Broadhurst and ask him to contact them in the new year.
6.
County and District Councillors Reports:

6.1
County Cllr Tomlinson
sent his apologies.
6.2
District Cllr Steele noted the following items;
· The new homes bonus is to end early next year and monies left over will go to the Community Legacy Grant Fund.

· The government proposed new planning reforms will have a great impact on planning in the local area and AS urged the Parish Council to help assist get the “agreed in principle planning” proposal rejected.
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7.
Planning:

7.1
Any plans that arrive prior to the meeting and that need urgent consideration may be discussed at this point. All plans are available on the Wychavon website.

20/00829/FUL


Mulberry Barn


4 Ostlers Meadow


Hanbury WR9 7DZ


Erection of oak framed hay barn and machinery store.


Approved by the Parish Council.


20/01644/CU

Saltway Farm 

Broughton Green 

Hanbury Droitwich Spa WR9 7DZ


Change from agricultural to industrial B2.
The Parish Council objects strongly to this retrospective application.  This building is very close to several residential properties and an industrial unit at this location is very inappropriate.

The work currently underway is causing great noise nuisance to neighbours within 15 metres of the application. Spray painting is being undertaken in a blown up structure which means that neighbours are having to close windows and take laundry inside.
Dst Cllr AS agreed to ask for this to go to the planning committee.

20/00639/FUL

Land off


Hill Lane


Hanbury


Siting of two log cabins for holiday accommodation and provision of ancillary parking.


The Parish Council objects to this application as it is in an inappropriate location.  The plans are also misleading and show two cabins joined together but each cabin is in fact a separate dwelling and not connected to another.


20/01761/DD


Hanbury C of E First School


School Road


Hanbury


Bromsgrove


B60 4BS


Proposed retention of a double classroom on site.


The Parish Council had no objection to this application.


20/01212/CU


Westfield Farm


Droitwich Spa Marina


Hanbury Road


WR9 7DU
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Proposed new 15 pitch touring caravan spaces, shower block and refuse compound.


The Parish Council objected to this application as there is a footpath in the area where the development is proposed.

If there was no footpath - or the development avoided the footpath then the parish council would have no objection.

20/01695/HP


31 Hanbury Croft


Proposed single storey rear extension and partial conversion of existing garage.


The Parish Council had no objection to this application.


20/01726/HP


The Rectory


Droitwich Road


Hanbury


B60 4DB


Single storey rear extension


The Parish Council had no objection to this application.

7.2
Planning applications approved by Wychavon

20/00690/FUL


Land to the West of Little Goosehill Wood


Broughton Green


Droitwich Hanbury


Provision of stable block, hay store and access track.


20/01357/CU


Little Lodge Farm


Broughton Green


Hanbury WR9 7EE

Change of use of land and construction of 1 bed holiday chalet.

20/00416/FUL

Hanbury Hall

Extension to hall including ramp, repairs to stable, reopening of stables etc.

20/01182/HP

2 Brickyard Cottages

Hanbury road

Droitwich spa

Side extension to increase living room space, bedroom, office and garage.

20/00823/FUL

Hownings Farm

School Road

Demolition of existing dwelling and store building and erection of new dwelling
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20/00551

Upper Goosehill House

Broughton Green

Droitwich Spa

WR9 7ED

Proposed external works to listed building including replacement of

timber windows and doors throughout; repointing and replacement of

spalled brickwork; replace rainwater goods; refurbishment of existing

roof
7.3
Planning applications refused by Wychavon.
None to date of agenda.
8.
To Receive Reports and discuss matters regarding;

8.1
Recreation Committee.

8.2
Cricket and football clubs.


Proposed new pavilion; Cllr CS requested discussion of the following topics.

8.2.1 Hanbury Parish Council to discuss and allocate an additional £6,000 to the pavilion project. See attached funding breakdown and estimated HPC reserve March 2020 att.  The Parish Council agreed to an additional £6,000 for this project.  
8.2.2 Electricity supply and installation of cubicle for the meter.  It was agreed that Tim Haslam of ABCC would liaise with Western Power and Hanbury Parish Council with regard to the building of this cubicle and will arrange a suitable time for Western Power to connect to the meter.  The Clerk will arrange payment for the work at the time of accepting the WPD quote - £1150.14
8.2.3 Hanbury Parish Council to agree to fund any additional overspend on the project – up to a total cost of £67,000.  The Parish Council agreed to this request and set a limit of £67,000 overall expenditure.
8.2.4 Demolition of the current building from 3 October by a working party. It was noted that this was to be undertaken by ABCC.  It was noted that this must be undertaken in a safe manner and that all spoil is to be removed from the site.
8.2.5 Removal of current marquee.  Cllr IF agreed to remove the marquee.
8.2.6 Drainage and disposal of soil.  Cllr IF agreed to the provision of 2 skips to dispose of the soil and the provision of trackway to avoid the land being churned up. It was noted that the spreading of soil on the recreation ground would not be acceptable.
8.2.7 To discuss closure of the recreation ground car park for duration of the build.  It was agreed that half of the car park at this location could be closed to accommodate container storage for building materials.  It was noted that this area must be closed off with HERAS fencing to ensure it is safe for the public.
8.2.8 It was noted that the expenditure on this project was not entirely fixed and that the parish council needed to take a leap of faith that the project would be affordable. The nature of the work promised by ABCC relied on good faith, trust and optimism and people offering their work for free or reduced cost. The Parish Council agreed that this was the case and they were prepared to take the risk to provide the parish with a useful building for the future.  The Clerk noted that the £25k grant from Wychavon was on the proviso that a finished structure was achieved.  It was agreed that Cllr RT would ask a 
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quantity surveyor to review the proposed figures for the build to check that the figures were accurate.
8.2.9
Cllr MAB noted that there was a potential problem with reclaiming all the VAT on this project and that the Parish Council could only reclaim up to £7,500.  This was flagged up by the internal auditor.  It was noted that this threshold would hopefully not be reached due to the nature of the work being provided by the cricket club. Please see att VAT note.
8.2.10
It was agreed that the Parish Council would ask Astwood Bank Cricket Club to be the principle contractors on this project and as such they would be responsible for insurance, risk assessments and the health and safety of their contractors, volunteers and employees on this project as well as protecting the public.

8.2.11
It was agreed that HPC would get a signed agreement with ABCC regarding the costing of the building project.

8.2.12
It was also agreed that HPC would get a signed agreement with ABCC regarding the future use of the pavilion and with regard to ABCCs use of the pavilion.
8.2.13
Drainage of the pavilion.  It was agreed that the drainage of the pavilion would be to the main drain down the B4091.  ABCC are to be responsible for ensuring that the person providing the connection has the relevant authority to do so.  Cllr RT offered jetting/camera services to aid this process.

8.2.14
Other matters re cricket and football on the Recreation Ground

· It was noted that a parishioner complained re people playing football at the current time.  RW visited the footballers and noted they were well organised with appropriate protection.

· The reports of an unknown team at the Recreation Ground playing football have not been received recently and RW is ready to visit the unknown team if they arrive at the recreation ground again.
8.3
Maintenance and improvement of Byways and the Village Hall Committee.

· During the landlord safety inspection, it was noted that the Chimney was leaking.  RW has asked Eades and Rustom to proceed with rectifying this.

· During the landlord inspection it was noted that an installation of earth bonding to the mains gas was needed. This will be done in conjunction with an electrical condition report by NJM at a cost of £237.60 incl VAT.

· The landscaping at the front of the village hall was being done by Simon Laing at a cost of £1560 plus VAT.  This covers all work except for the planting of a hedge at the front of the village hall.
8.4
Village Hall Management Committee

The Porch update.

The porch has now been finished and paid for.  There were a few additional changes as follows.

· Night latch.  

· Doors at the back of the hall – frames were retained as in good condition and both doors were replaced for no additional cost.

· Electricity for internal porch - £691

· Drainage. When the ground was excavated the old pipe was cracked and blocked with tree roots. Further excavation revealed that the old pipe was not even connected to the drainage system but just ended in a blank pipe.  The extra 
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· work meant installing a new pipe underground and connecting this to the main drainage pipe - £200
· Total cost for the porch - £17102.14. 
· It was noted that the Parish Council noticeboard by the porch was missing keys and RW has arranged for this to be rectified and a new lock installed. 
8.5
CRASH

There was nothing to report.
9
Finance

9.1
Monies received to the Parish Council this month



Worcestershire CC Coronavirus grant




£10,000


Wychavon District Council  Grant and precept 2 for Hanbury PC

£11,550
9.2
Payments requested and submitted to the Parish Council 

To consider payments to be made as on the attached list. 


9.3
The Finance committee met on 14/9/20 to discuss the finances for the first quarter of the financial year and to consider the VAT implications of the pavilion project.

9.4
The Staffing Committee met on 14/9/20 to discuss the salary of the clerk which had not been reviewed since 2017.  The committee after consultation with CALC agreed to place the clerk on SCP 35, and to back date this to April 2020.  The Parish Council agreed with this assessment.
9.5
Fundraising for a DDA ramp for Hanbury First School.

The Parish Council agreed to donate £3000 towards this expense. The LEA will not pay for this new ramp as there are already some ramps in place.
10
Parish Lengthsman and parish maintenance issues. 

10.1
Parish Maintenance.

Accident damage reported to the signage on the lay by bend by Paul Platts pool.


10.2
Any other matters. There was nothing to report.
11
Highways and any Police matters:
11.1
To discuss any highways issues/accidents reported locally.
There was nothing to report.
12      Parish Councillors’ Reports and Items for Future Agenda

Councillors may use this opportunity to report minor matters of information not included elsewhere on the agenda and to raise items for future agendas.

Cllr JE noted the following; 
· landowners should check their trees by the highway for any that might get blown over particularly with the problem of ash dieback.  
· Parishioners should be made aware that putting stones on the edge of roads makes them potentially liable if a motorist bursts a tyre.
Cllr MAB noted that there had been a lot of concern locally with regard to the tree felling in Dodderhill Wood.
13
Date of next meetings - 

October 26th 2020 and November 30th 2020

The Clerk to Hanbury Parish Council is C Shinner and can be contacted on clerk@hanburyparishcouncil.gov.uk or c/o Eggthorne Cottage, Loggerheads Lane, Hanbury.  WR9 7EB  07961296369

Public question time

A resident close to application 20/01644 attended the meeting and gave feedback re the proposed application to the Parish Council.
Abbreviations

ABCC – Astwood Bank Cricket Club

CC – Chris Cooke – Parish Lengthsman

Cllr – Councillor

Cty Cllr – County Councillor

Dst Cllr - District Councillor

HPC – Hanbury parish Council

RG – Recreation ground

VHMC – Village Hall Management Committee

HPC Councillors

MAB – Mark Bishop, NC – Neil Cook, JE – John Evans, IF – Ian Few, GG - Gary Gartland

Rosie Terry, RR - Roy Raxter, CS – Clare Stallard, RW – Roger Weaving

PT – County Councillor Peter Tomlinson and AS – District Councillor Audrey Steele.




Meeting was adjourned for public question time and reopened afterwards.





There was one member of the public present.











